Week of September 26, 1999


Osage Orange, A U.S. Traveler

Willie Chance

There is an unusual tree bearing fruit around Houston County.  The fleshy fruits are yellow-green, bumpy with occasional brown hairs sticking out of the fruit.  Sound strange?  Considering that these fruits can be 3 to 6 inches across, this is quite an attention getter.  The Osage orange is an American native with a long history of planting, usefulness and survival in new locations.  Let me share with you some information gleaned from an article written by 

Dr. Kim Coder, UGA Extension Forester about this fascinating tree.

Osage orange is probably native to Arkansas, Oklahoma and Texas.  Once discovered by European settlers, it was spread over the continent.  It grows as an escaped plant.  It is not very common here, but I know of a tree at Ace Hardware in Bonaire and another in a lawn off

Highway 127 between Houston Lake Country Club and Perry.

The tree is relatively fast growing and stress tolerant.  It may make a good yard and street tree.  Trees can be thorny and come in males and females.  The females produce these large fleshy fruits which can be messy.  They look like large green oranges, but are not edible.  The best shade trees are thornless males, if you do not want to pick up the fruits.

The Osage orange is not really a citrus, it is actually related to the mulberry.  It is known by many names, such as bodark, bodock, bowwood, fence shrub, hedge apple, hedge orange, 

horse-apple, mock orange, naranjo chino and postwood.

The trees grow to 50 foot tall with single thorns and glossy leaves without lobes.  The wood is bright orange, heavy and durable.  The under bark and roots are yellow.  The broken stems give off a milky latex which may irritate some people’s skin.

The first recorded use of this tree was by the Osage tribe in the Red River Valley area of Oklahoma.  They used the wood for bows, tool handles and war clubs.  The first planted use was for animal fences and field hedges.  The dense, spring growth worked well to corral livestock.  They would not graze the spiny, bitter-tasting twigs and leaves except in bad years.  Some even suggest that spiny Osage orange inspired the idea for barbed wire.

The bark could be used for tanning leather and we can extract a yellow dye from the root bark.  The wood is so dense, that it is hard to work.  One local nurseryman exaggerated that you can see sparks fly when people try to cut it.  It burns more like coal than lighter woods, but is reported to be an excellent firewood.

Osage orange has been carried with people as they move because of its usefulness.  It can be found south of the Great Lakes, north of Florida and almost to the Rocky Mountains through out much of the eastern North America.  It seems to prefer moist areas, but seems to grow on many sites.  Though not common here, look for it as you travel.  Most of the fruits are probably on the ground, but you may see a few still in the tree.

For more information, check out the website at www.forestry.uga.edu/efr
(under community forestry) or call the Houston County Extension Office.  We are listed under Houston County government as the Cooperative Extension Service.  You can also E-mail us at

uge2153b@uga.edu
